Contra Costa College                                              COLLEGE COUNCIL MINUTES
2600 Mission Bell Drive



                  November 14, 2007

San Pablo, CA 94806


 2:30 p.m., AA-142, Liberal Arts Building

[image: image1.jpg]



Present:  Classified:        Alma Cardenas, John Christensen, Mercy Pono 

   Faculty:            Lee Brelie, Terence Elliott, Joe Ledbetter

   Management:   Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong

  Students:           Tim Schulze

  Absent:             Ken Blustajn, Joyce Edwards, Carlos Murillo, 

   Camille Parker, Teresina Steffes, McKinley Williams

  Guests:              Tim Clow, Bruce King, Priscilla Leadon

1.
Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Chair, Mercy Pono at 2:36 p.m.
CONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

2.
Approval of Agenda - The agenda was approved.

3.
Approval of Minutes from October 10, 2007 - The minutes were approved after the following changes.


Delete the fifth sentence under Item 9 -  Budget Update. That sentence read as follows:  "Mariles responded saying the "C" Contract monies are distributed from the district office and then the budget committee allocates them to the different departments."  

Replace that sentence with:  "The vice president, with the senior deans, allocates the "C" contract monies to the departments."

Delete the seventh sentence under Item 9 - Budget Update.  "There was a suggestion that the deans, Donna Floyd and Carol Maga work out an allocation based on the department's productivity." 

Replace the seventh sentence with:  "It was discussed that "C" contract allocations could be based on departments' productivity."

Delete the second to the last sentence from the bottom of the paragraph under Item 9 - Budget Update.  That sentence reads as follows:  "After much discussion, it was agreed that the "C" contract monies should be allocated on departments' productivity."

After the above changes, the minutes were approved.  Joe Ledbetter asked for clarification of the "facilities group" in Item 8 - Remodel and Other Measure A Activities.  Carol responded explaining the "facilities group" referred to the contractors working on specific Measure A projects and the district office staff assigned to CCC Measure A projects.
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ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA


NONCONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

4.  
Faculty Governance Statement for College Procedures Handbook - Second Reading

After some discussion, the following changes were made.  

Add "(CCC)" after "Contra Costa College" in the first paragraph, first sentence.

Replace "Contra Costa College" with "CCC" in first paragraph, second sentence.

Add "the" in front of "Curriculum Instruction Committee" in the second paragraph, second sentence.

Delete the last sentence in the second paragraph.

Replace the last sentence in the second paragraph with:  "The ASC President services on the College Council, which is the main shared governance committee for the college."

The Faculty's Role in Shared Governance Statement now reads as follows:

The Contra Costa College Academic Senate Council (ASC) is the official organization that represents Contra Costa College (CCC) faculty in shared governance.  In accordance with enabling provisions of the California Administrative Code, the faculty of CCC is organized and constructed as the Academic Senate.  The ASC acts as the faculty body that will provide the most effective means for faculty representation and participation in furthering the purposes of the college.

The ASC members are appointed by their peers to represent the main divisions/programs of the college.  The Senate shall elect a President, Vice-President, Faculty Senate Coordinating Council (FSCC) representative, Chair of Student Services, Chair of Faculty Development, and Chair of the Curriculum Instruction Committee to serve as the main officers of the ASC.  The ASC President serves on the college council, which is the main shared governance committee for the college.

The Academic Senate President appoints representatives to district-wide committees, task forces, and other governance bodies.  Most faculty serving on these various college committees voluntarily spend their time engaged in the shared governance process, in addition to their classroom responsibilities.

A vote was taken to approve the above statement:  Classified:  yes.  Faculty:  yes.  Management:  yes.  Students: yes.
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5.  
Basic Skills Committee - Second Reading

Joe asked why we need a Basic Skills Committee when we have an Academic Skills department.  Carol responded that this committee will be responsible for keeping us in compliance the State regulations in order for us to receive basic skills monies and that includes basic skills, ELS, and ESL basic skills and basic skills students in other courses.  The State has issued a review of the best practices in basic skills education that we need to address as part of developing an expenditure plan.  There was the suggestion to change "Basic Skills" to "Academic Skills" in the membership recommendations for the 8 faculty members.  It was also suggested to add a hyphen on "college-wide" in the purpose statement.  

A vote was taken to approved the Basic Skills Advisory Committee:  Classified:  yes.  Faculty:  yes.  Management:  yes.  Students:  yes.

6.  
Review Draft Objectives for 2007-08 Strategic Initiatives

Joe asked for some history on the process of the Strategic Initiatives.  Tim explained that the Strategic Initiatives were developed after a series of forums with the community, staff and students.  The Strategic Initiatives were then forwarded to President's Cabinet where the cabinet assigned the following stewards to each initiative:  Strategic Initiative #1 - Donna Floyd, Frank Hernandez and selected faculty, classified and students.  Strategic Initiative #2 - Enrollment Management Committee.  Strategic Initiative #3 - Research and Planning Committee.  The stewards then developed the objectives that are before the College Council for approval.  

After some discussion, there were some suggested changes to the objectives.  

Strategic Initiative #1 - Objective 3 - delete "work less and" and delete "more"

Objective 3 should read: Enhance financial aid and other incentives to encourage students to attend college on a full-time basis.

Objective 4 - delete the second "and" in replace with "as well as".  delete "so that" and replace with "to help".  delete "are made aware of the expectations to".  delete "(college work)".  add an "s" on the end of "goal"

Objective 4 should read:  Enhance assessment and placement as well as the dissemination of college information across the curriculum to help new and continuing students successfully complete their educational goals.

Strategic Initiative #3 - Objective 2 - delete "and gather".

Objective 2 should read:  Collect data on career technical and transfer alumni students.

Objective 5 - delete "Continue to participate" and replace with "Increase participation".  add "the" in front of "CalPass"

Objective 5 should read:  Increase participation in the CalPASS initiative.

Objective 6 change "of" to "for"

Objective 6 should read:  Develop and institutionalize programs for underrepresented students.
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Tim said he will be meeting with the Research and Planning Committee at the end of the month where he will discuss his proposed change of combining Objectives 1 and 2 in Strategic Initiative #3.  

Discussion continued regarding the objectives.  It was agreed that we need measurable outcomes for each objective.  Mercy recommended that we send these proposed objectives back to the stewards informing them that they need to make sure their objectives all have measurable outcomes.  We will review the revised objectives at the December 12th meeting.  

7.  
Guidelines for Food Expenditures - First Reading

Mariles distributed an approval form and guidelines for food expenditures on campus.  She explained how this form and the campus guidelines originated from Executive Staff. The district Business Procedures 9.09 are very broad and since Executive Staff felt the need for further clarification, these guidelines were developed. This proposed form and campus guidelines will be placed in our College Procedures Handbook upon approval from College Council.  

After some discussion, it was suggested that a specific amount to be spent on food expenditures be implemented in place of the form and guidelines.  Some members of the College Council found the form and guidelines too rigid and unnecessary for implementation.  There was still some question as to why the form and guidelines were needed.


INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

8.
Remodel and Other Measure A Activities - Carol Maga

Carol announced we have been approved by the State on some of our seismic issues.  The district office is clarifying with the CGS to see what we need to do to clear the rest of the seismic issues.  This may involve more trenching.  We are trying to get very specific answers from the State as to what we need to do.  

Bruce reported that the solar panels are going up in Lot 9 and the project should be completed by the end of next week.  The electricity will be shut down the day after Thanksgiving in order to hook up the panels to the AA Building.  

Carol continued  to report that the Fireside Room has been re-carpeted and re-painted.  They are in the process of re-painting the cafeteria.  We do not want to place a lot of money in the old cafeteria to refurbish it as the building may be demolished and replaced in the near future.  

We are in the process of terminating our contract with the library contractors.  The former college skills lab in the AA Building will remain vacant until we know further about our 
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facilities plan.  We were going to move the Math Department into that area but moves are put on hold for the time being.  We now have money to improve the disabled student access on the path of travel by the CTC and to place siding on the Vocational Building so the Vocational Building and CTC will look like one building.  We have since leveled the roadway by the CTC Building.  The Student Services Building is staying on schedule and is really nice.  

Joe asked about the allocations of the bond monies in the Chancellor's Highlight report.  CCC will be receiving the largest amount since the other two colleges received most of the monies from the first bond.  We are receiving the unused contingency that will help us meet some of our long-time needs such as the perimeter fence on the other side of campus, lighting and signage needs, an elevator in the GA Building, etc.  The priority list is developed in Operations Council.  We will also be spending about three million to replace the football and soccer fields as well as renovate the press booth.  

9.  
Budget Update - Mariles Magalong

Mariles announced that we will be receiving $31,652 in instructional equipment funds this year.  This is a large decrease from last year when we received a little over $200,000.  Instructional equipment monies come from the State through our district office.  We have specific fixed costs that College Council agreed to be paid from the instructional equipment funds.  Those costs are:  Grand pianos (4th year of 5 year contract) $21,241; maintenance of microscopes $1,000; maintenance of planetarium $5,000; software licenses $17,000 to $20,000; and LCD bulbs replacements at $700 a piece for a total of $4,000.  Altogether our list of fixed costs totals $50,000.  Fortunately we set aside some of the instructional equipment monies from last year, approximately $10,000 but this still leaves us with a deficit that will have to cover from somewhere else in the budget.  Due to the nominal amount of instructional equipment funds we are receiving this year and our agreed upon fixed costs, there will be no need to go through the process of allocating instructional equipment funds for this year.  

There was some discussion about the maintenance costs coming out of instructional equipment funds.  Mariles explained that we have no other budget for maintenance costs.  We also do not have funds for technology upgrades.  Last year, College Council agreed to set aside $33,000 for technology upgrades.  

Mariles distributed a list of all of the grants we have for the 2007-08 academic year.  The grants that are in bold and in the shaded areas are certain and the other grants are estimated amounts.  Tim had some concerns that College Council does not ask for accountability of our grants even though there is accountability to the grant agencies.  John Christensen said the Federal Work Study Program figure is considerably less than what Mariles estimated (taken from last year's allocation).  There was some discussion about the State Preschool.  Mariles said that Helen Benjamin volunteered us to be the agency to complete the administrative work for the county.  We are the "pass through" agency from the State to the county.  
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10.  
Accreditation - Carol Maga

Carol announced we just received all of the updates from the various constituencies.  Teresina Steffes has been working on proofing the document.  Walter Masuda has been incorporating the changes.  We should have a near final version of the self-study by the end of the semester.  There was some concern raised about Walter's monetary compensation for all of the added work he is doing with the self-study.  Carol said he is being compensated for his time and work.

11.  
Reports from Constituency Groups

Terence reported the November Governing Board Meeting will be held at Contra Costa College on Monday, November 19, 2007 at 5:00 p.m. in LA-100.


Classified had no report.


Management had no report.


Mercy reported on behalf of the students (Tim had to leave the meeting earlier) that the 

Coffee Talk originally scheduled for tomorrow has been postponed.  They did not have time to advertise.  

12.
Announcements

Mercy announced the Clarus branding sessions will be held on December 4th in HS-3 at 11:00 a.m., 12:30 p.m. and 2:00 p.m.  The faculty had some concerns that the sessions were not held at convenient times for faculty to attend the workshops.

Mercy announced that with everyone's approval, she would like to change the room we meet in due to the uncomfortable temperature and background noise.  Everyone agreed we will meet in AA-143 next month and subsequent meetings.  

Mercy also announced our thoughts and prayers remain with Edgar Rocha at this time.  Mercy reminded everyone to thank the campus police aides and officers when we see them on campus. Mayra, at the switchboard, has a huge birthday card for Edgar available for everyone to sign and there has been a bank account set up for donations to the family.

13.  
Adjournment


The meeting was adjourned at 4:24 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President

